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April 23, 2024 
 
 
 
Dear Citizens of Baltimore City, 
 
The mission of the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) is to promote accountability, efficiency, and 
integrity in City government, as well as to investigate complaints of fraud, financial waste, and abuse. The 
following synopsis is a condensed version of the full report provided to City management officials and 
does not contain all investigative information. 
 
In May 2023, the OIG received a complaint alleging that the City of Baltimore (City) owed a Department 
of Transportation (DOT) contractor (Contractor) more than $1 million in retainage payments for work 
performed during at least 16 construction projects that occurred between 2017 and 2023. The complainant 
alleged the City’s delay in remitting these payments violated State of Maryland law.  
 
BACKGROUND 
 
Retainage is the withholding of a portion of the final payment to a contractor for a specified period to 
ensure the contractor or subcontractor has finished a construction project entirely and correctly. Under 
Maryland law, State Finance and Procurement §17-110, unless there is a dispute, retainage should be 
released 120 days after a job is completed.  
 
DOT’s Transportation Engineering and Construction (TEC) Division manages the engineering design and 
construction administration of City capital improvement projects. Separately, DOT’s Contract 
Administration/Civil Rights Division (Contract Administration) processes contractual documents for 
advertisement, awards, payments, extra work orders, construction audits, and minority participation 
compliance. Contract Administration also completes closeout audits of TEC’s projects before final 
retainage payments are released. DOT uses Primavera Contract Management 14.1 (CM-14), an electronic 
contract management system, to manage construction projects, costs, and documents. DOT is replacing 
CM-14 with Unifier in 2024. 
 
OIG INVESTIGATION 
 
In May 2023, the Contractor wrote to Contract Administration that the City owed the Contractor retainage 
payments for 17 contracts totaling $1,030,48.52. The OIG reviewed payment records for 16 of the 17 
contracts listed in the complaint letter because, at the time of the investigation, the 17th project was still 
an active contract. Payment records showed that, at the time of the complaint, the City had not paid 
retainage for the 16 completed projects and owed the Contractor $1,008,102.23. During the OIG’s 
investigation, between July and December 2023, the City paid the Contractor $762,473.31 in retainage 
payments. As of February 2024, payments for the remaining contracts were being processed. 
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